Minutes of the 20th Ordinary Meeting of the Human Rights Commission


28 November 2002,10.30 a.m.


European Room, Dublin Castle

Present:

Commissioners

Maurice Manning (President), William Binchy, Martin Collins, Suzanne Egan, Michael Farrell, Nuala Kelly, Tom O'Higgins, Katherine Zappone

Staff

Alpha Connelly, Chief Executive Sophie Magennis, Administrative Officer

Apologies:

Commissioners

Fionnuala Ni Aoláin, Olive Braiden, Robert Daly, Jane Liddy, Clodach McGrory, Gerard Quinn, Mervyn Taylor

1

Minutes of the 19th Ordinary Meeting of the Commission

1.1

The minutes were approved subject to the following amendments:

.

Lines 3 and 4 of paragraph 6.1 to read: "...it was agreed that Clodach McGrory and the President would examine possible future involvement of the Commission."

.

In the second line of paragraph 2.2, the words "and Commission" to be inserted after "IPRT" and the word "get" to replace "gets".

.

The following sentence to be added to paragraph 4.7: "It was also agreed that the Commission would discuss the use of the Irish language in its work at its next meeting.

.

The first sentence of paragraph 6.7 to read: " Participants reported on their attendance at the Conference and members of the Commission congratulated William Binchy on his excellent presentation and defence of the Commission's position on the ECHR Bill 2001".

2.4

3

3.1

4

4.1

5

5.1

5.2
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2

Matters Arising from the Minutes of the 19th Ordinary Meeting

2.1

As regards paragraph 6.8, the President said that he had been informed that a report of the Commission's meeting with the Minister for Justice, Equality and Law Reform, prepared by his Department, would be forwarded to the Commission shortly and that copies of the report would be circulated to Commissioners.

2.2

As regards paragraph 5.4 concerning publications, it was agreed that the Commission's Submission on the National Action Plan Against Racism (NAP AR) be published on 10 December 2002, if possible. It was agreed that the text be revised to include a definition of racism as per the Discussion Document published by the Department of Justice, Equality and Law Reform to inform the consultation process on the NAPAR and the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Racial Discrimination (CERD).

2.3

As regards paragraph 7.2, it was noted that an external consultant has been retained to help with the recruitment of staff and that, in view of the need to recruit staff as soon as possible, the Chief Executive has pressed ahead with the recruitment process. The matter of the appropriate level of recruitment of some staff will be raised again at a meeting with an official of the Department of Finance on 2 December; and advertisements for the administrative and clerical positions will appear in the national press and on the Commission's temporary website on 29 November and advertisements for the policy positions on 6 December.

As regards paragraph 10.2, it was suggested that the Ad Hoc Committee on the Offences against the State Acts submit a framework document to the 22nd meeting of the Commission to be held in January 2003.

Minutes of the Special Meeting of the Commission on the Draft Strategic Plan

The minutes were approved subject to the addition of Robert Daly and Suzanne Egan to the list of Commissioners present at the meeting.

Matters arising from the Minutes of the Special Meeting

There was no matter arising since the Draft Strategic Plan was to be discussed under item 9 of the agenda.

Report of the Chief Executive

The Chief Executive presented her written report.

As regards the recruitment process, it was agreed that each Interview Board will submit the name of one candidate per post to the plenary and that there would be no external person on the Interview Boards.

5.7

5.8

5.9

6

6.1

5.3

The Chief Executive requested further indications of interest from Commissioners regarding their willingness to serve on a particular Interview Board or Boards.

5.4

The Chief Executive also tabled and presented a written report on the Commission's proposed premises on the fourth floor of Jervis House. She highlighted the following issues: that finalisation of the costs associated with the acquisition of the tenancy would only be possible when OPW agreed with the landlord's representative the measurement of the lettable floor space; that the costs associated with the rental of the premises will be in the region of €250,000 - €300,000 per annum; and that the approval of the Department of Finance to a supplementary budget to cover the costs of acquiring the lease will be required before the President may sign the Agreement for Lease.

5.5

She also drew the attention of Commissioners to paragraph (vi) of the written report entitled "Terms of the Lease". In this regard, it was decided not to use one of the three car parking spaces for bicycles, and the Chief Executive said that the Commission's solicitor had advised that the general prohibition on public meetings did not preclude invited guests from attending meetings on the premises.

5.6

The Commission agreed to proceed with the lease of the premises at Jervis House. It was agreed that a supplementary budget be submitted to the Department of Justice, Equality and Law Reform as soon as possible.

The Chief Executive also informed the meeting that the temporary clerical officer will be leaving the Commission on 19 December 2002.

The matter of gifts and the payment of fees in connection with Commission work was raised and briefly discussed. It was agreed that there was no problem in relation to the acceptance of small gifts given as a token of appreciation, and Tom O'Higgins offered to draw up a draft protocol concerning the acceptance of gifts by members of the Commission and staff.

The Chief Executive asked that items for inclusion on the agenda of a meeting of the Commission and documents for distribution with the notice of the meeting be submitted to the office by lunch time on the Thursday preceding the Commission meeting concerned. Documents submitted after that time would usually be made available at the meeting itself.

Reports from Committees

(i)

Advisory Group on Children with Disabilities

Katherine Zappone reported that the consultant was in the process of drafting the research report and that a draft report would be submitted to the Advisory Group in mid-December 2002. The Advisory Group will meet in early January 2003 to consider the report.

7.1

8

8.1

8.2

8.3

- 4 ​

(ii)

Committee on Racism

6.2

A proposal concerning the terms of reference and membership of the Committee will be submitted to the next meeting of the Commission.

(iii)

Committee on the Logo

6.3

A version of the logo in Irish was circulated. It was noted that a quote for the printing of stationery had been sought.

(iv)

Finance Committee

6.4

Tom O'Higgins reported on a meeting of the Finance Committee which was held on 5 November and indicated that, in consultation with the Chief Executive, he was preparing a budget of the Commission's proposed expenditure in 2003 for submission to the Minister for Justice, Equality and Law Reform.

6.5

It was agreed that Tom O'Higgins would act as convenor of the Finance Committee.

7

Participation of External Representatives on Committees of the Commission

It was noted that Standing Order 13 provides for the participation of external representatives on Committees of the Commission and that external representatives have already participated in meetings of certain of the Commission's Committees.

Reports from Conferences/Meetings

(i)

Irish Association of Law Teachers mid-year Conference, Dublin, 2 November 2002

The President reported that he and the Chief Commissioner of the Northern Ireland Human Rights Commission made a joint presentation to the Conference which was well received.

(ii)

Meetings with representative of the International Labour Organisation (ILO), 6 and 8 November 2002

Nuala Kelly spoke to her written note of the meetings with Mr Patrick Taran, Senior Migration Specialist at the ILO.

As regards the proposal and suggested areas for work by the Human Rights Commission set out on the fourth page of the note, consideration will be given to pursuing these proposals through the work of the Joint Committee, and Nuala Kelly said that she would contact other groups active in the field to seek information on activities already underway and revert to the next meeting of the Commission.

8.8

8.9

8.10
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8.4

It was also indicated that, at its forthcoming meeting, the Committee on Racism will examine how to progress the matter of migrants' rights in this jurisdiction, including the question of whether a Committee on Migrants should be established by the

Commission.

8.5

It was agreed that the President will send a follow-up letter to the Minister for Foreign Affairs renewing the Commission's call for ratification by Ireland of the UN Convention on the Rights of Migrant Workers and their Families.

8.6

The President reported on the launch by the Vocational Education Committee of a report on racism in schools and said that he would write to the Committee congratulating it on the report and would distribute copies to members of the Commission.

8.7

The President also undertook to write to the Higher Education Authority (HEA) concerning the application of foreign student fee scales to asylum-seekers who have completed their secondary education in Irish schools. The letter will include a request for information regarding any structure established to consider the concerns of disadvantaged groups/individuals now that the HEA Equality Unit has been disbanded.

(iii)

2nd Round Table between National Human Rights Institutions and the Council of Europe / 4th Meeting of the European Group of National Human Rights Institutions, Belfast and Dublin, 14-16 November 2002

The President reported on the 2nd Round Table and the 4th meeting of the European Group. The Round Table was the first major event to be co-hosted by the Human Rights Commission together with the Northern Ireland Human Rights Commission and the Council of Europe. It was noted that the meetings had been a great success in terms of attendance, substantive discussions and networking opportunities. In particular, Suzanne Egan was congratulated on the presentation at the Round Table of her paper on the rights of asylum-seekers.

(iv)

Meeting with Women's Human Rights Project, 22 November 2002

Katherine Zappone reported on the meeting which was held at the request of the Women's Human Rights Project. The Project is currently involved in activities concerning Ireland's Report under the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women (CEDA W). The report is due to be submitted to the UN in early 2003.

A coalition of NGOs is preparing a submission to the CEDA W Committee which should be completed early in 2003. The Commission noted that it intended to engage with all periodic report treaty monitoring processes concerning Ireland, and it was agreed that the Commission and the Women's Human Rights Project would remain in
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close contact regarding the forthcoming submission and examination of Ireland's report under CEDA W.

9

Draft Strategic Plan

The convenor of the Committee on Approach to Work, Katherine Zappone, reported on the work of the Committee since the Special Meeting on the Draft Strategic Plan held on 7 November 2002. It was noted that the Committee had revised the Draft Plan in light of the discussions on 7 November and that it was now entitled "Functions and Strategies: A Plan for 2003-2006".

9.2 It was agreed that the legal opinion of Gerard Hogan S.C. clarified that the Commission is competent in the context of section 9 (1) (b) of the Human Rights Commission Act, 2000 to examine communications from individuals alleging violations of their human rights, provided the examination is linked to the performance of the Commission's functions under paragraphs (a), (c), (d), or (e) of section 8 of the Act and provided the Commission does not make any judgment on the merits of the complaint.

10

10.1

10.2

11

11.1

12

12.1

Relations with the Northern Ireland Human Rights Commission (NIHRC)

The President noted that he had received papers concerning the future work of the Joint Committee from Michael Farrell and Nuala Kelly. He also noted that he had

prepared a paper on this topic which will be distributed with the papers for the next meeting of the Commission.

It was noted that the next meeting of the Joint Committee will be held in Dublin on 21 January 2003 and that the President intends to meet with the Chief Commissioner of the NIHRC in advance of that meeting.

UN Committee on CEDA W

Consideration of this item was deferred to the next meeting of the Commission, and it was agreed that the item be listed for early consideration on the agenda of that meeting.

Co-Hosting of Events with External Bodies

It was agreed in principle that the Commission would co-host a number of seminars on racism with Amnesty International Irish Section.
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15.1
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16.1

16.2
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17.1
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12.2

It was noted that the Law Society intends to contact the Chief Executive concerning the possible co-hosting of a number of seminars on the incorporation of the European Convention on Human Rights into Irish law.

13

National Action Plan Against Racism (NAP AR)

13.1

It was agreed that the Commission's Submission on the NAP AR be forwarded to the South African Human Rights Commission in response to its request for this document.

14

Ad Hoc Committee on a Comprehensive and Integral International Convention on the Protection and Promotion of the Rights and Dignity of Persons with Disabilities

14.1

Consideration of this item was deferred.

Housing (Miscellaneous Provisions) (No.2) Act, 2002

William Binchy undertook to summarise the document "The Criminal Trespass Legislation: A Response by the Human Rights Commission" for the next meeting of the Commission with the intention that it be published by the Commission.

International Human Rights Day, 10 December 2002

It was recalled that it had been agreed that the Commission's Submission on the NAP AR be published on 10 December 2002, if possible, to mark International Human Rights Day, and it was decided that the publication would be accompanied by a press release.

It was also agreed that the Commission's proposal concerning a new Garda complaints system be published separately from its submission on the NAP AR and that there be a press launch to accompany the publication.

Items for Inclusion on the Agenda of the Next Meeting (21st Meeting)

It was agreed that the following items would be included on the agenda of the next meeting:

. Proposal for a Submission to the UN Committee on CEDA W . Use of the Irish language in the work of the Commission

. The Rights of Migrant Workers and their Families

. Draft Plan for 2003-2006

. Relations with the Northern Ireland Human Rights Commission . Consultation Process on a new Disability Bill

. Housing (Miscellaneous Provisions) (No.2) Act, 2002

. Training for Commissioners
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17.2

Commissioners were reminded that suggestions for additional items should be transmitted to the office at least one week in advance of the Commission meeting concerned and that all suggested agenda items should be accompanied by a written proposal/paper.

18

Dates of Commission meetings for 2003

18.1

It was agreed that the Commission meet on the last Thursday of each month in 2003 and that a list of these dates be drawn up and distributed to Commissioners.

19

AOB

19.1

The Chief Executive drew the attention of Commissioners to the following forthcoming events:

. 5 December 2002, "Rights in Action, From the Global to the Local", 2nd Conference held by ICCL, CAJ, Combat Poverty Agency, Northern Ireland Voluntary Trust and ICTU, Carrickdale Hotel, Co. Louth.

.

14 December 2002, IPRT 6th Annual Conference, Conrad Hotel, Dublin.

The meeting concluded at approximately 3.00 p.m.

